
 

 

Cleveland County Board of Commissioners 

October 18, 2016 

 

The Cleveland County Board of Commissioners met in a regular session on Tuesday, October 18th, 2016, at 6:00 

p.m. in the Commission Chamber of the Cleveland County Administrative Office.     

PRESENT:   Jason Falls, Chairman 

   Eddie Holbrook, Vice-Chair 

Johnny Hutchins, Commissioner 

Susan Allen, Commissioner  

Ronald Hawkins, Commissioner 

Debbie Hoyle, Belwood Mayor 

Steen Richard, Belwood Town Council 

Tom Spurling, Belwood Town Council 

   Jeff Richardson, County Manager 

Tim Moore, County Attorney 

Andrea Leslie-Fite, Assistant County Attorney 

Henry Earle, Clerk to the Board 

Kerri Melton, Community Services Director 

Brian Epley, Finance Director 

Chris Green, Tax Administrator 

Allison Mauney, Human Resources Director 

Bill McCarter, Planning Director 

 

CALL TO ORDER 

 

Chairman Jason Falls called the meeting to order and Community Services Director Kerri Melton led the 

audience in the Pledge of Allegiance and provided the invocation for the meeting.     

AGENDA ADOPTION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Allen moved to adopt the agenda, postponing item 8 (Incentive Agreement 

Update for Greenheck Fan Corporation) to the November 15th meeting to allow for a public hearing.  The 

motion was seconded by Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board. 

SPECIAL RECOGNITION 

PROCLAMATION FOR BREAST CANCER AWARENESS MONTH 2016:    Chairman Falls 

introduced Commissioner Hutchins, who reminded citizens that October is Breast Cancer Awareness Month. 

Commissioner Hutchins stated that the county is trying to do some new initiatives like the mobile 

mammogram at the Health and Benefits fair, which began this week.  Human Resources Director Allison 

Mauney stated that there were 75 employees currently signed up for the mobile mammogram.  

Commissioner Hutchins then asked the Clerk to the read the following proclamation.  No action was taken. 



 

 

 

CITIZEN RECOGNITION 

 Mayor Debbie Hoyle – Belwood:  Mayor Hoyle presented Commissioners with a Resolution from the 

Town of Belwood in support of the ¼ cent sales tax referendum on the November 2016 ballot.  A 

satellite fire station is needed in the Belwood/Toluca area and the money raised by the sales tax 

referendum would go a long way toward getting to that point.   

 



 

 

 

 Karen Dunn – Cherryville:  Mrs. Dunn stated that she has concerns about Animal Control and was 

very upset that the concerns brought forward by rescue groups recently had not been acted upon by the 

County Commissioners.  She is afraid that the rescue groups are being discriminated against because 

they’re pointing out the wrong doing.  Mrs. Dunn ended by saying the needs of the animal rescue 

groups are not being met.   

CONSENT AGENDA 

MINUTES: There being no corrections, additions or deletions, the minutes of the October 4th, 2016 regular 

meeting were presented.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hawkins moved to adopt the Minutes as presented.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously adopted by the Board. 

TAX ADMINISTRATION:  For the month of September 2016 Supplements were $1,288,919.12 and 

Abatements were $4,191.78.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hawkins moved to accept the Abatements and Supplements report as 

presented.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.   

TAX ADMINISTRATION:  As of September 30th, 2016, 58.7% of taxes had been collected for fiscal year 

2016-2017.   

 ACTION:  Commissioner Hawkins moved to accept the Collection Report for September 2016.  It 

was seconded by Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.   

EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES:  BNA #014 

 Account Number  Department/Account Name Increase         Decrease 

010.446.4.409.00 Local Revenues   $39,560.00 

010.446.5.910.00 Capital Equipment   $39,560.00 

 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget money received from Comstar to be used for purchases of 

equipment needed for EMS.  Plans are to purchase computers for EMS bases.   

 

ACTION: Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the budget amendment.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.     

EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES:  BNA #015 

 Account Number  Department/Account Name Increase         Decrease 

010.437.4.310.00 Federal Gov. Grants  $36,000.00 

010.437.5.210.00 Departmental Supplies  $6,850.00 

010.437.5.700.00 Grants    $24,000.00 

010.437.5.910.00 Capital Equipment   $5,150.00 



 

 

 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget money received from the NC Emergency Management Homeland 

Security Program for the purchase of three (3) event trailers and equipment to go on them.  Two of the 

three trailers are going to outside counties (Union and Stanley).     

 

ACTION: Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the budget amendment.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.     

TAX ADMINISTRATION:  BNA #016 

 Account Number  Department/Account Name Increase         Decrease 

010.410.4.800.00 Miscellaneous Rev   $6,135.00 

010.415.5.421.00 Maint. Contracts-Equip  $6,135.00 

 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget money received from Neopost for switching postage services over to 

them from Francotyp-Postalia Inc/Freedom Office Solutions 

 

ACTION: Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the budget amendment.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.     

SOCIAL SERVICES:  BNA #017 

 Account Number  Department/Account Name Increase         Decrease 

011.504.4.350.00 State Grants    $69,600.00 

011.504.5.891.00 Emergency & Contingency $69,600.00 

 

Explanation of Revisions: Budget money from the state of NC for the Special Needs Adoption 

Program.   

 

ACTION: Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the budget amendment.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Holbrook and unanimously approved by the Board.     

REGULAR AGENDA 

MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AT 118 MINTZFIELD DRIVE:  Chairman Falls called 

Bill McCarter, Planning Director, to the podium.  Mr. McCarter stated that the property was first reported in 

2014 and an order to repair was issued.  Several extensions had been given by the Planning Office to give 

the owner more time to make repairs but Mr. McCarter said that no repairs had been made and the only 

remaining option was to come before the Board to ask for an order to demolish.  He also stated that there 

were tenants living in the house currently.   

Chairman Falls asked the property owner, Mr. Barbedes, to come forward.  Mr. Barbedes stated that the 

property needs more work than he originally anticipated but he wanted to get it up to code.  He asked the 

Board for eight weeks to get it up to code.  

ACTION:   Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the order to demolish the property if it was not 

brought up to code within eight weeks, per the property owner’s request.  It was seconded 

Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously approved by the Board.  

MINIMUM HOUSING CODE VIOLATION AT 6010 DEEP GREEN DRIVE:  Mr. McCarter stated 

that the first complaint on this property was reported in 2010 and the complaint evolved into a Channel 9 

investigation into several foreclosed properties in the area.  This property then came before the Board in 



 

 

2013 and the property owner was given a list, from solid waste, of items that needed to be completed on the 

property related to trash and waste on the property, before a building permit could be obtained. The property 

owner completed the solid waste schedule and obtained a building permit.  No work was done and the 

building permit expired in June 2015.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Hawkins moved to approve the order to demolish the property if it was not 

brought up to code within eight weeks.  It was seconded by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously 

approved by the Board.   

PINNACLE ROAD PROJECT:  Chairman Falls called Community Services Director Kerri Melton to the 

podium. Mrs. Melton stated that Pinnacle Classical Academy, Cleveland County’s only charter school, broke 

ground in May of 2016 on a new school building.  As part of the design, the school has been told by the NC 

Department of Transportation that a turn lane must be built on Joe’s Lake Road to accommodate school 

traffic.  The school has secured $350,000 in designated state contingency funds. Per North Carolina General 

Statutes the school cannot accept the money.  Those funds must be accepted by a local government and 

Pinnacle Classical Academy has asked Cleveland County to accept the funds and act as the manager of the 

project.  No local funds would be used on the project.  Staff prepared a resolution allowing Cleveland 

County to accept the $350,000 in state funds and an agreement between Pinnacle and Cleveland County 

stating that any costs over the $350,000 allotted from the state would be the responsibility of the school, 

freeing the County from any financial liability.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Holbrook moved to approve the resolution and the agreement with Pinnacle 

Classical Academy to manage the DOT turn lane project on Joe’s Lake Road.  It was seconded by 

Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously approved by the Board. 



 

 

 

GREENHECK CORPORATION INCENTIVE AGREEMENT AMENDMENT:  This item was 

postponed in the motion to adopt the agenda.   

CLOSED SESSION 

ACTION:  Commissioner Holbrook moved to go into closed session at 6:42 p.m. per NCGS 143-

318.11.a (4) & (6) to discuss matters relating to the location and expansion of industries or businesses 

in Cleveland County and to consider the qualifications of initial employment of an individual 

employee.  It was seconded by Commissioner Allen and unanimously approved by the Board.   

Commissioners discussed a potential economic development project and property that was being considered 

for the project.  Commissioners also discussed the qualifications and compensation for two potential new 

employees.   

ACTION:  Commissioner Allen moved to come out of closed session and reenter open session at 7:38 

p.m.  It was seconded by Commissioner Holbrook and was unanimously approved by the Board.  

Commissioner Falls then stated that, while in closed session, the Board gave direction to the County 

Manager with the Economic Development Project and with the consideration of two new employees.  

ADJOURN 

Chairman Falls entertained a motion to adjourn.  The motion was made by Commissioner Allen, seconded 

by Commissioner Hutchins and unanimously approved by the Board.  The next regularly scheduled meeting 

of the Cleveland County Board of Commissioners will be Tuesday, November 1st at 6:00 in the 

Commissioner’s Chamber.     


